
Thought of the Day: Bryan and
Orton At Summerslam
This  is the hottest topic in wrestling at the moment but I
don’t think it’s as simple as it sounds. The common idea is
that  Orton  cashes  in  MITB  and  wins  the  title  as  Vince’s
surrogate.  I think that’s what they’re going with, but I
don’t think Orton wins the title by one way or another.  Here
are the two options.

 

1. HHH stops it.  On Monday HHH went on a rant about how he
wasn’t going to let Vince destroy this company.  His past
issues with Orton will likely add to the idea.

 

2. Bryan beats Orton.  They’re REALLY pushing the idea that
the case is a guaranteed title win, to the point where it’s
too much.  Also they’re already shown that Bryan can win
multiple matches against big talent in consecutive matches. 
Can you imagine the reaction if Bryan counters the RKO into
the YES Lock to make Orton tap?

 

It might not be as easy as it looks, but odds are Orton walks
out with the belt.
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Summerslam  Count-Up  –  2005:
We’re The New Generation
Summerslam 2005
Date: August 21, 2005
Location: MCI Center, Washington D.C.
Attendance: 18,156
Commentators: Jim Ross, Jerry Lawler, Tazz, Michael Cole, Jonathan
Coachman

Tonight is the first show in a long time with a special attraction main
event. Tonight’s main event is the returning Hulk Hogan vs. Shawn
Michaels in a match billed as legend vs. icon. Other than that we have
the first Summerslam with the new generation on top with John Cena
defending against Chris Jericho and Batista defending against JBL. Let’s
get to it.

The Navy color guard presents the flag and Lillian Garcia sings the
National Anthem. She may stumble over a lot of announcements but she can
sing the heck out of that song.

The opening video is about Cena vs. Bischoff with Eric’s surrogate Chris

Jericho. This would be the 185th attempt to recreate Austin vs. Vince,
each one less successful than the previous. It covers the rest of the
matches too, focusing on Hogan vs. Shawn of course. The theme song is
Remedy by Seether so we have another good song this year.

Never mind as the main song that will be played in the arena is some
stupid hip hop song.

US Title: Chris Benoit vs. Orlando Jordan

Jordan, the most worthless wrestler I can think of at the moment, is
defending. He took the title from Cena of all people and defended it over
the course of the summer. In some of the smartest booking you’ll ever see
to open a show, Benoit shoves him into the corner, snaps off a German
suplex and puts Jordan in the Crossface for the submission and the title
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in 25 seconds.

When a guy is so bad that you can’t trust Chris Benoit with him on live
TV, this is the right move. Benoit would go on to show how fast the match
was by timing how long it took him to do things like go to the bathroom
or have a cup of coffee, each of which lasted longer than the match.
Brilliant stuff here and the crowd is instantly on fire.

Vickie Guerrero, not yet a character, begs Eddie to calm down about
Mysterio and Rey’s son Dominic. Eddie says Vickie doesn’t get it but she
tries to talk him down. He interprets this as Vickie thinking he can’t
beat Rey and throws her out.

We recap Matt Hardy vs. Edge. Matt dated Lita in real life but Edge stole
her away (both on screen and in real life) while Matt was out with a knee
injury. Hardy was released from WWE while Edge and Lita became an on
screen couple. This led to an AWESOME angle where Matt, who had been
rehired VERY quietly, showed up on Raw and attacked Edge from behind. He
did it again but was arrested, shouting that he’d be at Ring of Honor.
Matt was finally brought back full time, setting up a white hot feud with
Edge. They made the feud feel as real as any I can remember in a long
time before it was to a degree.

Edge vs. Matt Hardy

This is during Lita’s heel phase and DANG does it work for her. The fight
starts on the floor with Matt in control before heading inside for a
bell. Hardy grabs a choke but Edge gets into the ropes. Back to the floor
for a bit before Edge gets in a right hand inside to take over. Edge
spears him off the apron and out to the floor in the spot made much more
famous against Mick Foley.

Back in and Matt hits some HARD lefts and rights before going into the
corner to rain them down. Edge steps forward and drops Matt face first on
the post (with Matt clearly pulling himself forward to hit it correctly),
busting Hardy open. Edge goes after the cut….and the match is stopped in
less than five minutes. We get a good shot of Matt’s head and the cut is
shown to be just a step above nothing, making this ridiculous. I’m
guessing the idea was due to a head injury (not a real one mind you) but



it makes Matt look like a complete joke.

Rating: C+. This was fun while it lasted but the length and ending
crippled it. Matt was on fire coming in but he would be made to look like
the jobbiest jobber of all time during the feud with Edge. Eventually
Edge would send him to Raw and keep Lita, ultimately winning the world
title in a few months. This was more or less it for Matt as far as being
a big deal.

We recap Eddie Guerrero vs. Rey Mysterio. Oh this is a fun one. They were
tag team champions in the spring but Eddie started to get paranoid that
Rey was better than him. Rey beat him at Wrestlemania in a friendly match
and Eddie was set off. He turned on Rey and started going after Rey’s 8
year old son Dominic.

Uncle Eddie said he had a story to tell Dominic but Rey kept stopping
Eddie from telling it. They had a match at Great American Bash where if
Eddie won he could tell the story but if not he had to stay quiet. Eddie
lost, but told the story anyway: he’s Dominic’s actual father but gave
him to Rey because Eddie was in no condition to be a father. Then he
wanted custody of Dominic, so there was one solution.

Eddie Guerrero vs. Rey Mysterio

Here’s the solution: “The following contest is a ladder match for the
custody of Dominic!” That line summed up the entire feud and is a famous
line today. Eddie looks at Rey to start before kneeing him in the ribs to
get things going. A hard belly to back suplex puts Rey down but he comes
back with a monkey flip to send Guerrero to the floor. Rey is sent
straight into the steps and then the ladder as Eddie maintains his early
control.

Eddie slides in the ladder and goes up but a springboard dropkick takes
Guerrero down. Another ladder is brought in but Rey dropkicks it into
Eddie, sending both the ladder and Guerrero to the floor. A great looking
springboard seated senton takes Eddie down but Rey is too banged up to
immediately climb. They slug it out on the ladder with Eddie taking over
but they botch the first big spot of the match: Eddie tries a sunset bomb
but Rey falls off a second late, meaning he falls on Eddie instead of



with him.

Back up and the ladder crushes Rey in the corner before Eddie brings in a
second ladder. Rey is sandwiched between the ladders so Eddie can hit a
slingshot hilo in a painful looking spot. Guerrero goes up but Rey sets
the other ladder up like a ramp to get to the top. Eddie is backdropped
onto the ladder ramp, sending both ladders and both wrestlers crashing
down to the mat. Rey goes up one more time but has the ladder dropkicked
out from under him in the second crash in 90 seconds.

Eddie lays a ladder on the top rope and drops a charging Rey chest first
onto the steel. Guerrero goes up but Dominic gets in and shakes the
ladder to stop him. Eddie gets in his face and shouts that he’s the new
daddy but Rey stops him from punching the kid. Mysterio moves the ladder
against the ropes and sends Eddie into it for the 619. Rey Drops the Dime
on the ladder onto Eddie and goes up but gets caught in an electric
chair. As they’re about to fall, Rey spins around and slips down Guerrero
into a powerbomb.

Rey slowly climbs again but Guerrero kicks the ladder away and catches
the falling Rey in another powerbomb. In a smart move, Eddie puts the
ladder over Rey before climbing up and grabbing the briefcase. Since he’s
a heel in a ladder match though, he takes FOREVER to work the simple
clip, allowing Rey to kick the ladder over and pull Eddie down. Rey can’t
follow up though and gets caught in Three Amigos with the third on the
ladder. Eddie goes up again and here’s Vickie, which makes me think the
slow climb was a missed spot where she was supposed to come out. She
shoves him down and Rey gets up the ladder for the win.

Rating: B-. This was good but the botches hurt it a lot. The other major
problem here is the whole thing is so silly. It’s really hard to get into
a match with the prize being a custody of a kid. Are we supposed to
believe that Eddie is going to win and presumably abuse the world’s
stupidest looking eight year old? I’ve seen far worse but this wasn’t a
great match by any stretch. Eddie of course would be gone in about two
and a half months but he would beat Rey in a cage match in about ten
days.



Rey hits Guerrero with the briefcase post match.

Jericho says the time is now for him to become WWE Champion. After Cena
loses tonight, he’s nothing more than the flavor of the month. I mean,
Jericho beat Rock and Austin in one night to become the first Undisputed
Champion. Tonight Jericho will win the WWE Championship and Eric Bischoff
can have a champion to be proud of.

Eugene vs. Kurt Angle

Yep he’s still around. This is for Angle’s gold medal and Eugene has
Christy Hemme as a cheerleader. Eugene won some Olympic challenge by
lasting three minutes against Angle, so this is no time limit. They
really couldn’t find something better for Kurt? Angle easily takes him to
the mat to start but Eugene comes back with a spinebuster to LOUD booing.
Angle takes his head off on the People’s Elbow attempt for two and the
fans go nuts. A BIG release German suplex puts Angle down and it’s time
for some knees to the face.

Kurt sends him into the buckle but Eugene Hulks Up and does his goofy
punching and a Rock Bottom for two. A Stunner gets the same and Eugene is
pulls invisible straps down to set up an ankle lock on Angle. Kurt easily
gets up and hits the Angle Slam followed by the ankle lock for the
submission.

Rating: D. They booked a five minute squash at Summerslam for KURT
ANGLE??? Seriously? This was a horribly dull match and Eugene had no
business being in there. He barely even acts like himself anymore and is
really just Hacksaw Jim Duggan minus the patriotism. Thankfully Kurt
would move on to face Cena for three months straight after this.

Angle stands on a chair and has the medal placed around his neck.

The Divas are in bikinis and washing a limo. It has the Presidential logo
on the door and Vince comes out. “Hey, why not?” THANKFULLY this went
nowhere.

Undertaker vs. Randy Orton

Wrestlemania rematch and I think that’s all you need to know. Orton



immediately bails to the floor before being slapped right in the face.
Taker misses a right hand in the corner but runs Orton over with a
shoulder block. Off to a headlock on Randy followed by a big boot,
leaving Orton with a dazed look in his eyes. Taker grabs a key lock but
Orton armdrags him off the top to break up Old School. Orton hits a HARD
right hand to the face, earning him a launch into the corner and rapid
punches from the dead man.

Orton gets up a boot in the corner but charges out straight into a big
boot for two. The jumping clothesline puts Orton down for two more and a
running knee in the corner has Randy in big trouble. Randy manages to
dodge a running big boot in the corner but can barely follow up due to
the beating he’s taken. As Taker gets back in from the apron Orton gets
in a shot to the leg to take over.

Orton cannonballs down onto the leg and wraps it around the post before
putting on a basic leg lock in the ring. A knee drop to the face gets two
before Orton takes him into the corner to wrap the leg around the ropes.
Randy powerslams him down for two and it’s off to a leg lace. Taker
fights out of it and rams Orton’s knee into the mat but Randy comes right
back with a chop block to the front of the leg. More cannonballs onto the
knee have Taker in bigger trouble but the big man kicks him out to the
floor.

The legdrop across the apron has Orton in more trouble and Taker does a
one legged Old School. Uh Dead Man, there’s more to selling than just
limping before you do a move with no issues. Taker hits Snake Eyes but he
can’t run fast enough for the big boot, allowing Orton to dropkick him
down. The RKO is countered but Taker has the tombstone countered twice
and Orton hits his backbreaker for two. Taker rolls through a high cross
body and hits the chokeslam but a “fan” comes in and the distraction lets
Orton hit the RKO for the pin. It’s Bob Orton (Randy’s dad) of course.

Rating: C+. This was ok but the ending was stupid. It doesn’t hold a
candle to their Wrestlemania match but the rematch inside the Cell at
Armageddon was WAY better. Bob Orton didn’t add much to this feud and
Orton wasn’t ready to make the jump to the full time main event scene
just yet. The match wasn’t bad or anything though.



Some big shot Republicans are here.

We recap Jericho vs. Cena. As mentioned there isn’t much to talk about
here. Bischoff doesn’t like Cena and has Jericho to take the title away
from him. This is Cena’s first feud as champion on Raw. This gets the
music video treatment.

Chris Jericho vs. John Cena

They stare each other down to start before trading chops to Jericho’s
advantage. A snap suplex puts Cena down but Jericho’s springboard cross
body misses Cena entirely and Chris hits the floor. Back in and Cena hits
a running elbow into the face but charges into a dropkick to slow things
down again. A suplex gets two for the challenger and he follows it up
with a dropkick to the jaw. Jericho sends him out to the floor and
dropkicks him off the apron for good measure.

Cena gets choked with a microphone cord before being thrown inside to be
beaten up even more. A superplex has Cena in trouble but it shook Jericho
up too badly to cover. Cena starts pounding back but misses a flying
shoulder, allowing Jericho to try the Walls, only to be kicked out to the
floor. As Jericho gets back in, Cena drops a top rope leg onto Chris’
head for a close two count. The FU is countered into a DDT and both guys
are down.

The fans are split here as Jericho chokes away on the ropes. Cena is in
trouble but he comes back with a HARD clothesline to put both guys down
again. They slug it out with Cena taking over and hitting his usual
finishing sequence, including the spinning powerbomb but as he loads up
the Five Knuckle Shuffle, Jericho counters into the Walls. After a long
crawl, Cena finally makes it to the rope to escape. A belly to back
superplex gets two for Jericho but as they get back up, he charges right
into the FU to retain the title for Cena.

Rating: C. The match wasn’t bad here but it didn’t really click for the
most part. This was an off time for Jericho as he didn’t fit as a heel
because he was more or less the same guy he had always been but he was
supposed to be bad now. Cena was starting to click as a main event guy
though and that’s a really good sign, but the feud with Bischoff didn’t



do anything for him as everyone saw it for what it was.

Chicago gets Wrestlemania 22.

We recap JBL vs. Batista. Basically it was supposed to be Muhammad Hassan
taking the title off Big Dave but there was the whole terrorist angle
(Hassan had terrorist looking guys attack Undertaker on the same day as
the 7/7 London bombings and the backlash got Hassan released) so JBL was
thrown in. This is a rematch after the Great American Bash where JBL won
by DQ, so tonight it’s no holds barred.

Smackdown World Title: Batista vs. John Bradshaw Layfield

JBL dollars rain from the sky before we get going. The fight starts in
the aisle and a belt shot to the head has JBL in trouble. They head over
to some of the equipment with JBL being sent into various metal objects.
Batista is whipped into a steel case and they brawl through the crowd to
ringside where the champion spears JBL through the barricade. A dazed
Batista is sent into the post and we finally get inside the ring.

JBL pounds him down into the corner and whips Batista with the
timekeeper’s belt. The choke with the belt goes on longer than any human
would be alive but Batista fights out and whips JBL with the belt as
well. Batista hits the corner shoulders but charges into a boot and JBL’s
Clothesline is good for two. JBL brings in the steps and loads up a
powerbomb off of them, only to be backdropped down instead. Batista hits
the spinebuster and the Batista Bomb but he doesn’t cover. Instead he
picks up JBL again and powerbombs him onto the steps for the emphatic
pin.

Rating: D+. This wasn’t much at all and the ending was never in doubt.
It’s just over nine minutes and about a minute of that was spent on JBL
choking Big Dave. JBL was the main event jobber at this point which meant
he was ok at best. Batista was still the biggest star in the company at
this point but Cena was rising fast.

We recap Hogan vs. Michaels. Hogan was inducted into the Hall of Fame and
the fans chanted one more match. HBK was dealing with Muhammad Hassan and
Daivari and begged Hogan to join him for one more match. They teamed up



for the win at Backlash and became a semi-regular tag team until the 4th

of July when Shawn superkicked Hogan after a win. Shawn accused Hogan of
living off a reputation for twenty years, setting up a showdown here
tonight. Shawn turned heel for the build because goodness knows Hogan
isn’t getting booed on his nostalgia tour.

Shawn Michaels vs. Hulk Hogan

Michaels cools his heels on the floor before the bell as the fans are way
into this. Hogan easily wins the first lockup and shoves Shawn down a few
more times. The fans tell Shawn that he screwed Bret as he hooks a
headlock to take over for a few moments. A hard shoulder block puts Shawn
on the floor and Michaels stalls again. Back in and Shawn chops away
before being whipped onto the top rope for some punts to the ribs. Shawn
is crotched on the top and punched in the face for his efforts.

Michaels finally wises up and thumbs Hulk in the eye, only to have Hogan
come back with a backdrop. Hogan sends him to the floor and launches him
back inside before walking into some right hands and chops. Then comes
the mistake as Shawn slaps him in the face, cuing the Hulk Up. Shawn
slaps him again….and it seems to work. He fires off more chops but gets
sent into the corner for the Flair Flip and a big right hand to send
Shawn to the floor.

Hogan drops him on the announce table and pounds away with those “ham-
like” right hands. Shawn is posted but Hogan breaks the count at nine.
Hogan tries to ram him in again but Shawn slips off and posts Hulk
instead. The bald one is cut open and Shawn pounds away at the cut. They
fall to the mat with Shawn staying on the assault and the cut being in
such a goofy straight line that you almost have to chuckle.

Off to a sleeper with Hogan’s blood GUSHING onto Shawn’s arm. Hogan’s arm
only drops twice and he comes out of it with a belly to back suplex. Both
guys are down and Hogan looks very confused. Back up and there’s the
forearm into the nipup but the big elbow misses. There’s the finger point
but another forearm breaks up the big boot. The referee is bumped though
just before Shawn nips up again. Shawn goes to the wrong corner for the
elbow so instead he puts Hogan in the Sharpshooter as a second referee



slides in.

The hold stays on for a LONG time but Shawn has it on so badly that it’s
easily believed. Hogan makes the rope so Shawn loads it up again, only to
be kicked off and into another referee. With no referee, Shawn hits Hogan
low and grabs a chair. A bad looking shot to the head puts Hogan down and
there’s the big elbow. It didn’t work for Savage in 89 and it’s not going
to work here. Sweet Chin Music gets two and I think you can fill in the
blanks here. One Hulk Up, big boot (with infamous overselling that would
make Rock say “DUDE tone it WAY down) and a legdrop later and we’re done.

Rating: C-. This is your standard Hogan match but that’s not exactly the
best thing to see in 2005. It’s a cool idea for a match in theory but it
didn’t quite hold up in actuality. Shawn had to tone his main event style
WAY down to let Hogan keep up with him and it was all nostalgia after
that. I’m ok with the booking here as Shawn didn’t need the win at all
and was the guy to put over everyone in his return so putting over Hogan
is fine. The match is worth seeing for historical significance but not
much more.

Shawn and Hogan make up and massive posing ends the show.

Overall Rating: D+. This is a hard one to grade as it’s not exactly a bad
show, but there’s nothing here that you should go out of your way to see
at all. This was a bad time for the company as they were in a big
transition to the new stuff but the new guys weren’t ready yet. That
leaves an uninteresting show with matches that were easy to predict. It’s
not terrible by any means and there are FAR worse shows out there, but
this isn’t worth seeing other than the main event for history.

Ratings Comparison

Chris Benoit vs. Orlando Jordan

Original: N/A

Redo: N/A

Matt Hardy vs. Edge



Original: B+

Redo: C+

Eddie Guerrero vs. Rey Mysterio

Original: B

Redo: B-

Kurt Angle vs. Eugene

Original: A+

Redo: D

Randy Orton vs. Undertaker

Original: B-

Redo: C+

John Cena vs. Chris Jericho

Original: C

Redo: C

Batista vs. John Bradshaw Layfield

Original: D

Redo: D+

Hulk Hogan vs. Shawn Michaels

Original: B-

Redo: C-

Overall Rating

Original: B



Redo: D+

The Eugene match was because I liked seeing Eugene get beaten up. The
overall rating doesn’t even make bad sense.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/08/08/history-of-summerslam-count-up-2
005-shawn-vs-hogan-and-cena-vs-batista/

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 2001 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $4 at:

And check out my Amazon author page with wrestling books as
low as $4 at:

Smackdown – August 9, 2013:
The Smackdown Formula To The
Letter
Smackdown
Date:  August 9, 2013
Location: BMO Harris Bank Center, Rockford, Illinois
Commentators: Michael Cole, John Bradshaw Layfield

After Monday we have a lot more set up for Summerslam. The primary
addition for the Smackdown side of things is Rhodes vs. Sandow in a match
that isn’t going to do much as both guys’ stock is so low right now.
Other than that we’re likely to get some more build for Del Rio vs.
Christian which didn’t get a ton of time on Monday. Let’s get to it.
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Randy Orton vs. Rob Van Dam

If Orton’s actions on Monday were supposed to be a heel turn, the crowd
here didn’t get the message. This match makes sense but I would have bet
on it being at Summerslam. Randy takes him down to the mat to start
before grabbing a standing headlock. Van Dam comes back with a spin kick
to send Orton into the ropes for a standoff. Back to the headlock from
Orton before a dropkick gets a quick two. Still in first gear so far.

Rob misses a cross body and crashes out to the floor where he rams Orton
head first into the steps. The spin kick to Orton’s back puts both guys
down on the floor and we take a break. Back with Orton dropping a knee
and pounding away in the corner. Van Dam goes up top but is shoved off
the top and into the barricade in a big crash. Randy belly to backs him
onto the barricade again for two back inside and we hit the chinlock.

Van Dam fights up and plants Randy for the split legged moonsault, good
for two. A top rope flip attack gets two more but his attempted roll into
a monkey flip is blocked. The backbreaker gets two as the crowd is
getting into this. Orton hits his clotheslines followed by the powerslam
for another near fall. Rob counters the Elevated DDT into a northern
lights suplex for two of his own.

RVD loads up a springboard but Orton dropkicks him out to the apron for
the Elevated DDT. JBL: “Do the repetitive call Michael!” The RKO is
countered by a kick to the face and a rollup gets two. Another kick sets
up Rolling Thunder (Rob overshot it and only his head hit Orton) but the
Five Star misses and it’s the RKO for the pin at 10:37 shown of 13:22.

Rating: B. This was better than I was expecting with both guys moving
very well out there. I’m surprised this wasn’t at Summerslam since both
guys are hot right now and neither has anything to do at the show. This
was reminiscent of the Orton vs. Christian matches with some good
counters and a nice flow to the match. Good stuff here and I’d like to
see some more from these two.



Time for MizTV with guests Big E. Langston and AJ. Miz asks Langston what
their relationship is but AJ says Langston is a nice friend and a good
guy. That’s not good enough for Miz and Big E. doesn’t look too pleased.
Miz says cool and gives Langston a thumbs up before accusing AJ of having
a lot of “friends.” Miz lists off the guys that AJ has had around here
and suggests that the problem is her, not them.

AJ blames it on them and says they’re not heroes. They got her to fall
for them and dumped her. Then Kaitlyn wasn’t even there for her so she
had nothing at all. At the end of the day, the only thing that will never
abandon her is the Divas Title. This brings out Ziggler who says no woman
can get over him. A Ziggler chant starts up but the fans don’t seem to be
as into it as they sound.

AJ says they had something special and Ziggler isn’t over it. He’ll never
be able to touch her again but here’s Kaitlyn to interrupt. Ziggler may
not be able to touch AJ but she can. The arguments begin again but Miz
cuts them off. He’s tired of the arguing so he makes a mixed tag for
Summerslam which apparently he can just do. The brawl breaks out and the
heels both take finishers.

The Raw ReBound talks about Punk vs. Axel and the post match brawl with
Lesnar. I was having a hard time believing I could buy into the physical
aspect of the match but they made me believe with that brawl.

Del Rio wants to know why he’s fighting Christian tonight. That’s a good
question actually. Vickie goes into her rant about how Del Rio needs to
respect her and she’s willing to risk him getting hurt. We’re apparently
still in the “Vickie is acting like a good GM before going all evil”
stage of her job. Wasn’t she supposed to be all mega evil and vindictive
against the fans this time?

Fandango vs. Kofi Kingston

The fans sing the Fandango song to start but Kofi knocks him down and



stomps away in the corner. Fandango avoids Trouble in Paradise and low
bridges Kofi to the floor. Back in and JBL calls Fandango a cross between
Mr. Bojangles and Randy Couture. Off to the chinlock for a few seconds
before Kofi counters a belly to back into a cross body for two.

Fandango charges into the post but rolls to the floor to avoid the Boom
Drop. Kofi baseball slides him down but Summer Rae blocks a top rope
dive. Instead Kofi runs the apron and dives onto Fandango, injuring
Summer’s ankle in the process. Fandango posts Kofi and of course Summer
is fine. Back inside and the guillotine legdrop is good for the pin on
Kofi at 4:44.

Rating: C. First and foremost, this was MUCH better for Kofi than the Raw
match as he looked like his old self out there tonight. This booking
makes me roll my eyes though as the 50/50 stuff doesn’t do anyone any
good and makes both guys look weak. Maybe that’s why almost no one goes
up from the midcard without a briefcase.

Daniel Bryan says he likes the way he looks and asking him to cut the
beard was his breaking point. He won’t change for anyone but he’ll change
history by winning the WWE Championship.

Wade Barrett vs. Daniel Bryan

Barrett is clean shaven again and starts fast by pounding Bryan down.
Bryan flips over Wade in the corner and hits the running clothesline.
There are the kicks but Barrett hits a hard clothesline to send Bryan to
the floor. Bryan is whipped into the steps and slammed down for two. Off
to a chinlock but Bryan sends Wade forward into the buckle to escape.
Winds of Change get two but Wade is more interested in cutting the beard
instead of winning. Bryan kicks him away and hits the running knee off
the apron. Back in and the swan dive sets up the YES Lock for the
submission at 4:08.

Rating: C-. Not much to see here and Barrett continues to be the same guy



with a slightly different look. He either needs a completely new
character or to get used to being a jobber to the stars for the next few
years. This was a fine match for Bryan as he continues to be on fire and
keep the fans interested in him.

Sandow looks at a clip of Cody throwing the case in the Gulf of Mexico
and pulls out a new leather briefcase which has a brand new contract.
He’ll be cashing it in to become world champion of the unwashed masses.
Wow it’s almost like the entire deal with Cody throwing the case in the
water means absolutely nothing not.

Video on the Wyatts vs. Kane.

Kane vs. 3MB

Cole tells us about the Ring of Fire match, which is going to be a
regular match but the ring will be surrounded by fire to prevent
interference. All of the Band is in the ring at the same time but Kane
easily throws them around. They head to the floor with Slater and
McIntyre being thrown into various objects. Back inside and a chokeslam
finishes Mahal at 1:33.

The Wyatts pop up on screen to talk about the Ring of Fire match. Bray
likes the idea of Kane thinking he’s a demon but thinks it’s funny that
Kane believes fire will stop his brothers. The fire is smart enough to be
afraid of Wyatt because it can’t hurt him. Bray’s secret is that he’s
already dead.

Brock Lesnar says he’s allowed Punk to live this long out of respect for
Paul. The Beast is the Best and there’s no professional jealously from
Brock. Why should there be? Punk was never an NCAA Champion or the UFC
Heavyweight Champion. Being WWE Champion for 434 days is impressive,
especially for someone like Punk. Good heel promo from Brock here,
similar to the one before his match with Cena.



Christian vs. Alberto Del Rio

Non-title of course. Del Rio gets a quick two off a shoulder block and
Christian isn’t sure what to do. After clapping a bit he runs Alberto
over a few times as well and puts on a headlock. Del Rio takes him into
the corner for some shots to the ribs but gets caught in a drop toehold
into the ropes. Alberto avoids the uppercut from the floor but Christian
knocks him outside instead. A baseball slide puts the champion down and
we take a break.

Back with Christian pounding away in the corner but having his tornado
DDT countered. A double stomp to the back gets two for Alberto but gets
rammed into the post while trying to crotch Christian against the steel.
Christian’s dive off the top hits the barricade and both guys are down on
the floor. Back in and Christian is tossed into the air and crashes down
before Del Rio hits a low superkick to the head. Christian is sent into
the corner and a USA chant starts up to get under Alberto’s skin.

Alberto puts him in the Tree of Woe for some shots to the ribs before the
Canadian goes up top. Del Rio goes up to meet him but Christian shoves
him off, sending both guys to the floor as we take another break. Back
with Alberto getting two off a middle rope dropkick and starting his
attack on the arm. Alberto gets crotched on the top and taken down by a
top rope hurricanrana, getting two. Now the uppercut connects and a
jumping back elbow looks to set up the Killswitch.

Del Rio counters and hits a quick tilt-a-whirl backbreaker for two before
sending Christian into the corner. Cole ignores most of the action to
recap the rest of the show. Christian escapes from the corner and tries
the Killswitch but gets caught in the Backstabber for two. Back up and
Christian spears him down for two but a second attempt hits the post.

Christian escapes the armbreaker into a rollup for a close two (I believe
the same move he pinned Alberto with a few weeks ago) but the low
superkick gets two for the champion. Del Rio pulls him into the middle of



the ring but gets caught in a small package for the pin at 13:35 shown of
19:20.

Rating: B+. This sums up WWE’s thinking in general: you have a match that
could be a nice addition at Summerslam and they put it here on Smackdown
for free instead. Hopefully they change the match at Summerslam now by
adding someone else to it (Orton and Van Dam would be candidates given
how much the announcers have been raving about the three way) because
right now we’re looking at Del Rio retaining, because that’s how WWE
works: Christian has beaten him clean twice so it’s time for Del Rio to
win and then wonder why people don’t buy him as champion.

Post match Del Rio goes after Christian but gets caught in the
Killswitch……AND HERE’S SANDOW! He hands the case to the referee but turns
around into a cross body from Cody. Cross Rhodes lays Sandow out to end
the show.

Overall Rating: B. We got some good matches here and some build to the
PPV so what more can you ask for from Smackdown? The interesting thing is
where some big names land on the card. There are still no matches for
Mark Henry, Ryback, Shield, RVD or Orton and the card is already filling
up. The show tonight was entertaining though with good long wrestling and
storyline development which is what Smackdown should always focus on.

Results

Randy Orton b. Rob Van Dam – RKO

Fandango b. Kofi Kingston – Guillotine Legdrop

Daniel Bryan b. Wade Barrett – YES Lock

Kane b. 3MB – Chokeslam to Mahal

Christian b. Alberto Del Rio – Small Package

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new



book of Complete 2001 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $4 at:

And check out my Amazon author page with wrestling books as
low as $4 at:

Thought of the Day: The WWE
Treadmill
I’m  finishing Smackdown and this became even more obvious.
One  of  WWE’s  biggest  problems  is  that  the  year  is  so
repetitive and it’s the same pattern over and over again. 
Think about this.

 

The year starts the night after Wrestlemania where something
big happens to set up Extreme Rules.  After that PPV we go to
the start of the big summer angle which usually culminates at
Summerslam or the next month’s show.  During the big summer
angle we hit MITB, meaning the next few months are spent
teasing cash-ins, usually starting around Summerslam.  Then we
lighten up a lot until the end of the year through Survivor
Series and TLC.  The new year brings the Rumble and the start
of the Road to Wrestlemania.  The Rumble establishes one of
the major matches, the a few weeks later we get the return of
the big name for the other Wrestlemania main event.  Then it’s
the Chamber to establish the other title match and six weeks
later it’s Wrestlemania to close out the WWE year.
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How many years in a row have you seen that exact sequence?

Summerslam  Count-Up  –  2004:
The Evolution Starts Here
Summerslam 2004
Date: August 15, 2004
Location: Air Canada Center, Toronto, Ontario, Canada
Attendance: 17,640
Announcers: Jim Ross, Michael Cole, Jerry Lawler, Tazz

A year has passed but not a lot has really changed. Evolution still runs
Raw but Benoit has jumped shows and is the World Champion. Over on
Smackdown we have Angle in another rematch from Wrestlemania against
Eddie Guerrero, although not for the title this time. John Bradshaw
Layfield, now a businessman instead of a bar fighter, beat Guerrero for
the title over the summer and gets to defend against Undertaker tonight.
HHH on the other hand is fighting a slow guy named Eugene at the second
biggest show of the year. Let’s get to it.

The theme this year is the WWE Olympic Games. It’s definitely more on the
cute side than serious, but that could be said about a lot of
Summerslams.

The theme song is Summertime Blues by Rush so we get some good music. The
video focuses on almost all of the big matches but doesn’t give a ton of
backstory.

Dudleys vs. Paul London/Rey Mysterio/Billy Kidman

This was when the Dudley Boyz were under Spike’s (Cruiserweight Champion)
leadership and going to war with the Cruiserweight division for lack of
regular sized tag teams to feud against. Spike recently beat Rey for the
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title so this is technically two feuds combined into one since London and
Kidman are Smackdown tag champions. Kidman fires off forearms to D-Von to
start before taking him down via an armdrag. Off to London with some more
forearms and a nice dropkick for two.

Bubba cheats like a true Bully was and the bad guys take over. Spike
comes in off the top with a double stomp to the ribs as the fans want
tables. Bubba comes in and suplexes London down while calling him a piece
of crap and threatening to beat his face in. You can’t go wrong with a
loudmouthed New Yorker who can fight. Off to D-Von for a chinlock as Cole
is already at two vintages less than four minutes into the match. London
ducks a Bubba clothesline to knock D-Von to the floor.

An enziguri puts Bubba down and there’s the hot tag to Mysterio. Rey gets
two beat on Spike in an attempt to get revenge for being put through a
table. Dropping the Dime gets two on Spike and a top rope rana gets the
same. Rey hits a springboard seated senton to Rey and a big facejam to D-
Von. Kidman tags himself in and hits a jumping back elbow off the top
(love that move) to Spike.

The BK Bomb (Sky High) gets two on Spike and everything breaks down.
London dives off the top to the floor to take out Bubba as Rey and Kidman
hit a Hart Attack on Spike. 619 to Spike sets up the Shooting Star for
two but D-Von makes the save. Rey dives at D-Von but only hits barricade
before Ray kills London with a clothesline. Kidman tries to fight off
both big Dudleys on his own but walks into 3D with Spike getting the pin.

Rating: C. Good choice for an opener here but it might have been better
to split this up and give us two title matches instead. Still though,
starting things off with a fast paced tag match is always a good idea as
it sets the pace for the rest of the show. The good guys’ high spots were
more than enough to fire up the crowd and the show is off to a fast
start, which is the goal of an opener.

We recap Matt Hardy vs. Kane. Matt’s girlfriend Lita slept with Kane to
keep him from destroying Matt but got pregnant as a result. The solution?
A match to determine who Lita has to marry of course. What else would it
have been?



Matt Hardy vs. Kane

We get to see Lita in something resembling a dress which is a rare
visual. This is called a Til Death Do Us Part match which I guess is
similar to the Love Her Or Leave Her match in 1999, but I’m pretty sure
it’s a standard one on one match. Matt jumps Kane from the opening bell
and hits a running clothesline in the corner. The Side Effect gets two
and kane is sent to the apron. A middle rope Fameasser brings Kane back
inside and a nearly botched tornado DDT gets two.

Matt pounds on Kane in the corner as this is completely one sided so far.
As soon as I say that, Kane comes back with a huge uppercut to lay Matt
out. Kane chokes away both on the mat and in the corner before staring at
Lita. Kane misses a charge and gets low bridged to the floor so Matt can
hit a big dive. A Twist of Fate on the floor has Kane in trouble but
there’s no count on the floor. Kane sits up and gets back in at nine so
Matt goes back to the stomping.

Lita slides in the ring bell and distracts the referee long enough for
Matt to knock Kane silly for two. Back up and Hardy has to fight out of a
chokeslam bid but gets caught by a big boot to the face. Kane goes up top
but gets crotched, sending Matt up for a top rope DDT. You don’t go up
top with Kane though as he grabs Matt by the throat and a top rope
chokeslam is good for the pin.

Rating: C. This was short but fun while it lasted. Matt was working hard
out there but he was just up against too much. The top rope chokeslam
looked good too with Matt bouncing off the canvas. Kane was good as a
ruthless monster like this and the evil smiles helped a lot. Lita’s early
days in this role were fun give what was coming for her in the coming
years.

Randy Ortno says tonight is about the rise of a new star, but someone
stops him in his tracks. John Cena shows up and takes the spotlight from
Orton and offers to hook Orton up with his own merchandise. Cena polls
the audience and they don’t think he’s winning the title tonight. He’s
still in the full on rapper mode but he’s clearly working as hard as he
can at it which is what gets you noticed. Orton doesn’t care what the



people think because he’s winning the title tonight.

Booker T. vs. John Cena

Booker is US Champion but this is the first match in a best of 5 series
for the title, meaning the belt isn’t on the line here. Cena won the
title at Wrestlemania but was stripped of it by then GM Kurt Angle with
Booker winning it a few weeks later. They slug it out in the middle of
the ring to start until Cena gets two off a hard clothesline. Booker
elbows out of a hammerlock and chops away but another clothesline puts
him down.

Cena hits the Throwback for two but Booker crotches him on the top and
knocks Cena out to the floor to take over. Back in and Booker fires off a
hook kick to the jaw and drops a knee to the head. The side kick (called
a spin kick by Cole despite a lack of spinning) puts Cena down and it’s
off to a quickly broken camel clutch. Booker stops Cena’s comeback and
it’s off to a chinlock. Cena fights up and gets two off a quick small
package before avoiding the ax kick. John makes his comeback with his
usual array of strikes, only to get caught in a facejam, setting up the
Spinarooni…..but Booker walks into the FU for the pin.

Rating: D+. This wasn’t much and it’s kind of stupid to have the first
match of a best of five series here. The whole thing wouldn’t end until
October, dragging the idea out WAY too long. It wasn’t bad but this felt
like it could have been on any given episode of Smackdown. Also did we
really need to have the champion lose clean in less than seven minutes?

Teddy Long, still the Smackdown GM, brags about the best of 5 series idea
to himself. Eric Bischoff comes in (Teddy: “Hey it’s the head cracker
that runs Raw.”) and laughs at Smackdown for having so many GM’s. He
thinks Teddy will be out of a job by Survivor Series. This is being
written nearly nine years later and Teddy is still kicking around on
Smackdown and has been GM on and off the entire time. Anyway Long says
he’d love to take Bischoff’s nephew Eugene to Smackdown and making him a
huge star. Apparently that offer is good for anyone sick of Bischoff’s
nonsense.

Intercontinental Title: Edge vs. Chris Jericho vs. Batista



Edge is defending and Batista has been destroying everyone left and right
leading up to this with a big running clothesline. Batista jumps Edge
during his entrance but Jericho is quickly on Big Dave. The fans are
surprisingly behind Jericho despite us being in Edge’s hometown. Batista
starts firing off the shoulder blocks in the corner and catches a cross
body in a powerslam to put Jericho down. Edge comes in just in time to
break up the Batista Bomb with Jericho going to the floor.

Batista drops Edge face first on the buckle with snake eyes but Jericho
breaks up the big clothesline. Edge dropkicks Batista to the floor……and
is booed out of the building. Odd indeed. He joins the challengers on the
floor and sends Batista shoulder first into the steps as the fans say
they want Christian. Instead they get a battle of the Canadians in the
ring with Jericho being the HUGE favorite. Edge takes over and the booing
begins again.

Jericho counters the Edgecution into a Walls attempt but Edge counters
that into a small package for two. Edge rolls through a cross body for
two but now the Walls go on full. Jericho pulls him away from the ropes
and Edge is in big trouble but Batista makes the last second save. He
sends Jericho into the post but gets caught by a tornado DDT from Edge
for two.

Chris is back up just in time to break up the spear to Batista, because
why would you want the monster taken down? Batista hits the spinebuster
on Jericho for two as Edge saves. He escapes a spinebuster from Batista
as well before getting two on a rollup to Jericho. Jericho makes another
comeback on Edge with the fans entirely behind him. The bulldog takes
Edge down but he has to dropkick Batista down, allowing Edge to spear his
fellow Canadian down to retain.

Rating: C-. This came off like a forced heel turn for Edge and the full
turn would be coming very soon. Jericho being the big favorite was only
somewhat surprising as he was a native countryman but you would expect
Edge to have been a bit popular there. The match was nothing special but
the idea was to keep Batista down which is a nice rub for him and his
time was coming soon.



We recap Eddie Guerrero vs. Kurt Angle. Eddie beat Angle at Wrestlemania
to retain the title and then Angle’s neck legitimately gave out so he was
made GM. Angle then made the decision that cost Eddie the title (the
right call actually) and then screwed him over in the rematch, setting up
the second match here.

Eddie Guerrero vs. Kurt Angle

Technical stuff to start with Eddie actually surviving on the mat. The
fans are almost entirely behind Angle but it’s Eddie going for the ankle.
When that gets him nowhere it’s off to a headlock instead but you know
Angle isn’t going to stand for that very long. He hooks a keylock on
Eddie’s arm but Eddie gets out with a fireman’s carry. Off to an armbar
by Guerrero but Angle spins out, only to be caught in the ankle lock in
the middle of the ring.

Kurt finally rolls over and rakes the eyes to escape before hooking an
Angle Slam for two. There go the straps and the ankle lock is locked on
Eddie, only to have him counter into another one of his own. Kurt
counters THAT into his second ankle lock but Guerrero makes it to the
ropes. Angle’s heavy Luther Reigns gets in a cheap shot and Kurt goes
right back to the hold but Eddie makes another rope.

Back in the middle of the ring and Angle hooks a very modified STF as the
mat work continues nonstop. Kurt goes to a regular leg lock and starts
taking off Eddie’s boot which is what cost him the Wrestlemania match.
Off to a chinlock with a leg trap but Eddie fights up and gets a
jawbreaker and an Angle Slam of his own. Yeah Kurt LOVED the whole
stealing finishers bit.

Back up and Eddie fires away as his boot is almost off. The Three Amigos
put Angle down but he pops up and runs the corner to suplex Guerrero down
before the frog splash. The Angle Slam is countered into a DDT but the
frog splash misses. Now the Angle Slam connects for two (duh) and the
fans are behind Guerrero. Angle rips Eddie’s boot off and the ankle lock
goes on again, but this time Eddie rolls through, sending Kurt into the
referee.

A boot shot to the head puts down both Angle and Reigns but Eddie throws



the boot down and drops to the mat like a good cheater. The frog splash
gets two and the fans changes sides again. Eddie complains to the referee
and the ankle lock goes on again, this time forcing the tap out.

Rating: B. This was entertaining but it felt like it skipped a few gears.
The seven straight minutes of mat work were good but when you go from
that into the traditional main event style it’s kind of a big jump. Angle
looked good out there but Eddie really didn’t do much. It felt like we
were just waiting on Angle to finally catch him and then he did to end
the match.

We recap HHH vs. Eugene. Rock saved Eugene from an attack but Eugene said
HHH was his favorite wrestler. HHH used this to his advantage and made
Eugene an honorary member of Evolution. Flair: “It’ll kill our gimmick!”
HHH said it was just to get the title back but Eugene wound up costing
HHH his rematch against Benoit, leading to the Evolution beatdown. This
led to HHH destroying Eugene’s friend William Regal, setting up HHH vs.
Eugene tonight. You know, HHH, the multi-time world champion against a
slow guy who learned to wrestle watching TV.

HHH vs. Eugene

They slug it out to start and HHH stomps him into the corner. Eugene
comes back with an elbow to the face and a backdrop, sending HHH rolling
to the floor. An ax handle off the apron puts HHH down and the booing
begins. As in people are booing Eugene. This sounds like a good time for
a sidebar.

For those of you that weren’t around in 2004, Eugene was easily the most
over guy on the roster for a few weeks. I mean his music would play and
the crowd would just explode, no matter what city they were in. Even I
was a big fan of the guy. He was such a fun and innocent character that
it was almost impossible to not like him. It was so goofy to see him
doing Stunners and Rock Bottoms and stuff Junk Yard Dog did back in the
day because it was like watching a five year old wrestle. Then one night
he was shown in a gym beating William Regal in a chain wrestling contest,
making him even more popular.

In other words, the Eugene character was a full on success. This is where



WWE screwed everything up. Instead of just letting Eugene be what he was
and make occasional appearances to pop the crowd (or open house show
matches beating some annoying heel), they pushed it too far. The minute
they put him in a story about the world title with main event level guys,
it was all over.

At the end of the day, that’s just not what the people wanted Eugene to
be. They wanted it to be fun and silly so they could have a good time
with it, but WWE tried to make it serious, completely killing the joke.
As soon as you tell fans that Eugene’s character has a problem, you’re no
longer laughing at a guy who does goofy things but rather you’re laughing
at a slow guy, which no one wants to do.

This lead to the fans not wanting to watch Eugene anymore, because he
really was just a guy doing a bunch of random wrestling moves and had no
business being at this level (Note that Nick Dinsmore, the guy that
portrayed Eugene is a very talented wrestler. His character was what
didn’t belong here, not Dinsmore himself. BIG difference). When you try
to force the fans to like something in a way they don’t want to, it’s
going to blow up in a hurry. The lesson to be learned: don’t make the
audience go somewhere they don’t want to go, because at the end of the
day they make the decisions, not the company.

So anyway HHH hides behind Lillian to get the advantage and rams Eugene
into the barricade before heading back inside for some stomping. He loads
up the announce table but Eugene suplexes him back in to block. Eugene
pounds away back inside but HHH sends him to the floor. Back in and HHH
hits some backbreakers after suckering Eugene in after faking an injury.
Eugene comes back so HHH begs off again, only to be pulled into a Rock
Bottom and a People’s Elbow, with the latter being pulled into a
spinebuster from HHH.

They head outside again with HHH sending him into the steps, busting
Eugene’s shoulder open. Back inside and HHH continues toying with him
before hooking a sleeper. Eugene shakes his finger at two arm drops
before powering up and pounding away. He Hulks Up, catches the boot and
does the Austin version of the finger in the face before hitting a
Stunner. Back to the floor (again?) and here’s Flair.



Eugene hits the big boot and legdrop for two but has to deck Flair. A
Pedigree is countered into a catapult and Eugene hits one of his own but
it’s Flair making the save. Flair trips Eugene and gets ejected, drawing
out Regal to knock Flair out cold. The distraction lets HHH hit the
Pedigree for the pin on Eugene.

Rating: D-. Let’s recap: it took fourteen minutes and help from Flair for
HHH to beat a slow guy. On the other hand, we had to sit through fourteen
minutes of HHH vs. Eugene and HHH had to sell most of the offense. AT
SUMMERSLAM! This was the death of the Eugene character, even though he
would win the tag titles with Regal soon after this. Somehow he went on
THREE MORE YEARS, which is remarkable after how stupid this match was.

Now let’s waste more time with Divas Dodgeball, which is exactly what it
sounds like. This is taking place at a basketball practice facility so
you know the live crowd is THRILED. It’s good looking girls basically in
swimsuits and another team in uniforms. This is beneath me and that’s all
there is to it. It’s the main roster Divas vs. the Diva Search girls and
after about five minutes of intros we get to the two minute game. The
Diva Search girls dominate and win.

Smackdown World Title: Undertaker vs. John Bradshaw Layfield

No real story here other than Taker has to get a title shot at one PPV a
year. They quickly head to the floor and taker has to glare JBL’s goon
Orlando Jordan down before punching the champion in the face. Back inside
but JBL punches his way out of Old School. A neckbreaker puts Taker down
and a side slam gets two. Jibbles hits a top rope shoulder for two more
but Taker pulls him down with an armbar of all things.

Now Old School connects and a downward spiral gets two before Taker
cranks on a triangle choke. Back up and they trade big boots but Taker
has to knock Jordan off the apron. JBL takes him down and wraps the leg
around the post before cracking the ankle with a chair. The bad knee is
rammed into the announce table and we head back inside with JBL busting
out a Robinsdale Crunch of all things.

Off to a side leg lock but Taker quickly counters into a half crab. Taker
switches over to a knee bar and the fans are loudly booing. Back up and



Taker punches him out to the floor with a big right hand going into JBL’s
jaw. The fans want the Spanish table but get the apron leg drop and more
standing around. Back in and JBL gets punched off the top, setting up an
Undertaker superplex but JBL goes right back to the knee to take over. He
tries a spinning toehold but gets caught by the throat.

Taker hits a spinebuster of all things for two and the fans are counting
down to something. The jumping clothesline puts JBL down but Taker’s knee
is bothering him. A Snake Eyes and big clothesline combination gets two
on the champion. The chokeslam connects but JBL gets a shoulder up to
surprise the crowd. Here comes the tombstone but Taker has to get rid of
Jordan again, allowing the Clothesline to put the dead man down for two.

Now the fans are behind Undertaker as he pounds away in the corner. There
goes the referee and a double big boot puts both guys down. Jordan throws
in the title so JBL can knock Taker out but even with Jordan picking up
the referee’s hand it’s only good for two. Another Jordan distraction
lets JBL hit a second Clothesline for no cover. He pounds away in the
corner and gets caught in the Last Ride but there’s STILL no referee. A

delayed cover gets two and here’s Jordan for the 4th time but Taker
knocks the title out of his hand, decks JBL with it, and gets caught for
the LAME disqualification.

Rating: D. I’ve seen worse matches but the ending dragged it into the
ground. This needed about five minutes taken away and added to the
previous match to make the best out of everything. The match just went
WAY too long and they had to repeat things so many times that the fans
were chanting for the table instead of the match. This would be a
repetitive pattern for JBL matches for the next eight months or so. Also
what happened to Taker’s leg injury after about ten minutes in?

Taker chokeslams JBL through the roof of his limousine for revenge and to
fill in some time. JBL does a stretcher job.

Wrestlemania 21 is in LA.

Raw World Title: Randy Orton vs. Chris Benoit

Orton won a battle royal a month ago to set this up. It’s weird to see



Orton with hair, regular colored skin and few tattoos. The fans of course
are more interested in telling Earl Hebner that he screwed Bret. Feeling
out process to start with Benoit taking it into the corner for a clean
break. Benoit takes it to the mat and puts on a hard chinlock which gets
him nowhere. Off to a test of strength with the taller Orton taking over,
but Benoit comes back with pure leverage.

Benoit hooks an armbar as we reset a bit. Orton fights up and is
armdragged right back down to the mat with Benoit cranking away on the
arm. That goes nowhere so Benoit tries a Sharpshooter but Orton kicks him
off and puts on one of his own. Benoit counters into his own Sharpshooter
but it’s not on full, allowing Orton to get to the ropes. The Crossface
doesn’t go on full either so they head to the floor where Benoit is
whipped into the barricade.

There’s the Spanish table chant again as Benoit is sent shoulder first
into the post. Back in and Orton puts on an armbar of his own, showing
some basic psychology. Orton drops him ribs first across the top rope and
the fight moves to the outside with Benoit hitting a kind of DDT onto the
apron to take over. Chris tries a suicide dive but rams his head into the
barricade as Orton moves to the side. Back in and Orton wrenches the neck
around before putting on something resembling a camel clutch.

Orton puts Benoit over his shoulder for a powerbomb but steps forward
into a neckbreaker for two in a nice move. We hit the chinlock which is
actually a smart move here. Back up and both guys hit cross bodies for a
double knockout. They slug it out with the champion taking over via a
series of forearms to the head. Orton blocks the rolling Germans but gets
caught in a northern lights for two.

Randy fights off a superplex and hits a high cross body for two, crushing
Benoit’s head again in the process. Chris ducks a clothesline and hits a
release German suplex before putting on the Sharpshooter. Two arm drops
later and Orton gets to the ropes, only to be caught in a long series of
rolling Germans for two. Benoit loads up the Swan Dive but Orton gets up
the knee, driving it right into Benoit’s jaw. That’s hard to watch today.
Orton’s cover is countered into a bad looking Crossface but Orton rolls
away to escape. Back up and another Crossface attempt is countered into



the RKO out of nowhere for the pin and the title.

Rating: B+. This took a bit to get going but I really liked the ending
with the RKO hitting from nowhere. It caught the technical master off
guard which was the right idea given that Orton is younger and faster.
It’s a good match and Benoit put Orton over clean right in the middle of
the ring. You can’t ask for more than that.

Orton celebrates as Benoit leaves but Chris comes back and demands that
Orton be a man and shake his hand.

Overall Rating: D. This show really wasn’t all that good. You have two
good matches out of eight on the card (faces being 2-6 on this show
didn’t help things) with Angle vs. Guerrero having been done better at
Wrestlemania and Benoit vs. Orton being done again the next night on Raw.
Undertaker vs. JBL would go on for a few more months while Benoit would
drop out of the title scene. Orton’s push would be stopped cold as HHH
would beat him for the title a month later and hold onto it until April
because that’s what HHH does. This isn’t a good show though and is one of
the worst Summerslams in a long time.

Ratings Comparison

Dudleys vs. Billy Kidman/Paul London/Rey Mysterio

Original: B-

Redo: C

Matt Hardy vs. Kane

Original: B

Redo: C

John Cena vs. Booker T

Original: D

Redo: D+



Chris Jericho vs. Edge vs. Batista

Original: C

Redo: C-

Eddie Guerrero vs. Kurt Angle

Original: C-

Redo: B

HHH vs. Eugene

Original: D

Redo: D-

John Bradshaw Layfield vs. Undertaker

Original: B-

Redo: D

Chris Benoit vs. Randy Orton

Original: A

Redo: B+

Overall Rating

Original: C+

Redo: D

What was I thinking on that Undertaker match?

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 2001 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $4 at:

And check out my Amazon author page with wrestling books as



low as $4 at:

All My E-Books Are Now $4
I’m  not sure how long I’ll keep them there but odds are it
won’t be forever.  This includes:

 

Complete 1998 Monday Night Raw Reviews

Complete 2001 Monday Night Raw Reviews

History of Starrcade

History of the WWE Championship

 

You can find all these books on my Amazon author page here:

 

All  are  $4  of  the  equivalent  of  that  price  in  foreign
currency.  You can find them in any country that has Amazon on
their  respective  websites.   Please  check  them  out  if  you
haven’t  before  and  I’ll  be  having  a  new  one  coming  out
hopefully at the end of next month.

 

Thanks as always,

KB
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Impact Wrestling – August 8,
2013: Agoobwa
Impact Wrestling
Date: August 8, 2013
Location: Kay Yeager Center, Wichita, Texas
Commentators: Taz, Jeremy Borash

It’s the go home show for Hardcore Justice, which means tonight isn’t
likely to be all that interesting. The main story is going to be the
fallout from Tito Ortiz debuting last week, meaning expect to hear the
word Bellator a lot tonight. I’m not interested in two MMA guys fighting,
especially when they’re part of the Mafia vs. Aces feud which isn’t doing
much for anyone. Let’s get to it.

Here are the Aces to open things up but it’s only Taz, Ray and Anderson.
Taz and Anderson sit down on commentary and yell at JB. There’s no Tenay
in sight so I guess JB is taking his place for awhile. Ray talks about
how we all saw the August 1 warning last week and it was Tito Ortiz. No
one does surprises like Ray, so don’t mess with him or Tito will get
smacked. Tonight it’s Team 3D vs. Sabin/a member of the Mafia. It doesn’t
matter who the partner is because next week, Sabin is locked inside of a
cage with Bully Ray and the title is coming home.

Ray calls Sabin out for a contract signing for next week and says the
belt looks horrible on Chris. Sabin says looks can be deceiving because
earlier this year, Ray was walking around pretending to be the hero of
TNA. A month ago no one would have said Sabin could have beaten Ray
except one person: Sabin himself. He didn’t bring the hammer into the
ring and next week there won’t be a hammer to swing. Ray tells Hogan to
bring the contract out here but gets Brooke instead of Hulk.

Brooke says Hulk is in Dallas tonight researching contracts. She has an
email from him which says if Ray loses next week, he never gets another
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title shot. Ray says he isn’t going to be bullied by a Hogan. Brooke
comes to the ring and implies Ray is rather small. There’s an image I
could have done without. Ray and Sabin both sign and this very stupid
segment comes to an end.

Bound For Glory Series: Samoa Joe vs. Jeff Hardy

Jeff quickly gets to the ropes to escape a wristlock and sends Joe to the
floor via a headscissors. A clothesline off the apron puts Joe down but
he comes back in with a running charge in the corner followed by an
enziguri. Jeff rolls to the floor and the elbow suicide puts him down as
we take a break. Back with Joe hitting a spinebuster and dropping an
elbow for two. We hit the chinlock on Hardy before Joe just punches him
down in the corner.

Joe powerbombs Hardy down and goes to an STF into the Rings of Saturn
into a crucifix for two. Nice sequence. Hardy fights up and hits some
clotheslines followed by a basement dropkick for two. The Whisper in the
Wind gets the same but Hardy charges into a release Rock Bottom for two.
The Muscle Buster is countered into the Twist of Fate which is countered
into the Koquina Clutch. Hardy gets out with a jawbreaker and rolls Joe
up for the pin at 12:03. Apparently Anderson distracted Joe to let Jeff
get out.

Rating: C+. This wasn’t bad but the ending didn’t work for the most part.
Anderson could have at least gotten on the apron for a distraction but
instead we just saw a closeup of his face. You would have expected these
two to have better chemistry but instead it was just going through some
good motions until the end.

Daniels doesn’t know why Kaz is being selfish about the Series. He’s the
captain of Bad Influence and ahead in the Series, meaning it’s his time
and not Kaz’s.

Bound For Glory Series: Magnus vs. Mr. Anderson

Anderson runs him over with a shoulder to start but runs into a big boot
to the face. Magnus backdrops him out to the floor but Magnus is sent
hard into the steps to put him down. Back in and Anderson drives his



shoulder into Magnus’ shoulder before running him over with a shoulder
block. Off to a top wristlock for a few moments before Magnus counters a
suplex, only to be caught in a DDT on the arm for two.

Back up and Magnus scores with a clothesline followed by something
resembling a Snow Plow for no cover. Magnus goes up top but has to fight
off a superplex attempt. Instead he knocks Anderson down but TOTALLY
misses the top rope elbow. Cue Bobby Roode with a chair to lay out
Anderson, giving him the win via DQ at 7:30, meaning Magnus loses ten
points.

Rating: D+. This was slow paced until the end and the arm work never went
anywhere at all. Roode is likely trying to set up something later on
which is fine but the Aces and 8’s are dragging the show down. We’re 50
minutes in and literally every segment has had the Aces involved. That’s
WAY too much and it’s not good for the rest of the show.

Roode says he just changed the landscape and it’s just the beginning.

Magnus says he’ll get the ten points back.

Bromance says they kicked Tara to the curb because it’s Bro Mans before
romance. Mickie comes in and says she’ll take care of ODB if they take
care of Storm/Gunner.

Video on Tito Ortiz.

Sting and Angle come up to see Sabin in the back for no apparent reason
other than for him to tell him about some plan. Ok then.

Here’s Tito Ortiz for his big talk but Kurt Angle interrupts him before
anything can be said. Kurt says he respects what Tito has accomplished
but he’s in Angle’s world now. Didn’t he say the same stuff to Jackson?
Angle has earned the right to be called the greatest of all time. He’ll
respect Ortiz’s space as long as Ortiz respects his. Tito says that’s
loud and clear and here’s Ray AGAIN. Ray says he doesn’t respect either
guy because he could take either guy out with ease. He introduces himself
to Ortiz and threatens to slap Ortiz in the face if Tito gets in his way.

Bro Mans/Mickie James vs. Gunner/James Storm/ODB



Storm throws Robbie around to start and hits a running neckbreaker to
take him down. Jesse gets in a cheap shot from the corner to take over
before coming in legally to fire off shoulders in the corner. Robbie
comes back in but gets caught in a Backstabber, allowing for the hot tag
off to Gunner. An Irish Curse puts Robbie down and the girls come in for
some brawling. Gunner’s torture rack is broken up by Jesse but Storm hits
a GREAT superkick to Godderz, setting up the powerslam/neckbreaker
combination to Robbie for the pin at 4:17.

Rating: D+. In other words, the team that was supposed to dominate did
dominate and the ending was exactly what you would expect it to be. The
tag division is somehow more dead than usual here as I can’t think of a
fourth tag team at the moment other than these two and Bad Influence. The
match was nothing and the girls never even got in.

Gail Kim comes out to brawl with ODB post match.

Kazarian says he’ll win tonight.

Team 3D is ready for the tag match tonight.

Bound For Glory Series: Kazarian vs. Christopher Daniels

Feeling out process with both guys grabbing arm holds to start. Kaz hooks
a quick headlock and a rollup for two before it’s back to the headlock.
They trade near falls until it breaks into a brief slugout…..and they
walk to the ramp for a double countout at 4:03.

Rating: D. Please……let this show just end now. Next.

Post match Roode comes out with the chair but drops it on the ramp. He
says everyone is talking about the Mafia and the Aces and the MMA guys.
Everyone has been forgetting the three of them who comprise ¼ of the BFG
Series. Roode calls the three of them a new force who will own the Series
going forward. Yes, they’re actually having ANOTHER stable.

Tito Ortiz will have answers for us next week.

Next week it’s Hardy vs. Styles vs. Kaz vs. Aries in a ladder match for
20 points.



Video on next week’s ten man tag.

Team 3D vs. Chris Sabin/???

The partner is Sting, shocking no one at all. Actually scratch that as
Angle sneaks in and becomes the partner instead, still not surprising
anyone. It’s a brawl to start with Team 3D being rammed into each other.
The fans chant USA, prompting Taz to say the only intelligent thing of
the night: “New York City is in the USA.” Angle and D-Von get things
going but it’s quickly off to Ray who is armdragged down.

Off to Sabin to stay on the arm for a bit before Angle comes back in. Ray
takes him down by the leg and it’s off to D-Von who is taken down easily
as well. Sabin comes back in but gets clipped in the knee, setting up
What’s Up as we take our last break. Back with D-Von slamming Sabin down
so Ray can shout that this is nothing compared to next week.

Ray goes after the knee but Sabin finally escapes and makes the hot tag
to D-Von. Kurt cleans house and hits the Slam on Ray for two but D-Von
breaks up whatever Angle had in mind. Angle charges into a Rock Bottom
for two but reverses the Bully Bomb into an ankle lock. Ray kicks Kurt’s
head off to put him down but Sabin tags himself in and hits a missile
dropkick on Bully.

Sabin ducks a D-Von clothesline to send it into Ray as everything breaks
down. Angle takes the 3D and Ray wants the tables. The table is set up in
the corner but Ray’s charge misses, sending him through it himself. A
high cross body from Sabin is good for the pin on Ray at 16:43.

Rating: C. I’m not going to lie to you: I was so bored by this show that
I was barely paying attention to the main event. That NEVER happens and
is a really bad sign when they have a big show coming up next week. Sabin
is clearly a lame duck champion which is even worse when you consider the
biggest show of the year is coming up, making the title change seem
pointless. Standard main event tag match here.

Overall Rating: D-. Oh my goodness this was terrible. The first hour
literally didn’t have an arena segment without the Aces and 8’s and then
the last twenty minutes is an Aces tag match. On top of that there’s



ANOTHER alliance formed which is the last thing people have been asking
for. Next week should be better but they couldn’t telegraph a new
champion harder than they are right now. This show was just boring with
nothing of note going on for two hours and a gimmick show next month.
There’s just WAY too much time between PPVs and it’s clear we’re just
killing time until October. One of the worst shows in a LONG time.

Results

Jeff Hardy b. Samoa Joe – Jawbreaker

Mr. Anderson b. Magnus via DQ when Bobby Roode interfered

Gunner/James Storm/ODB b. Mickie James/Bro Mans – Powerslam/neckbreake
combination to Robbie

Christopher Daniels vs. Kazarian went to a double countout

Chris Sabin/Kurt Angle b. Team 3D – High Cross Body to Ray

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 2001 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $5 at:

And check out my Amazon author page with wrestling books as
low as $4 at:

On This Day: August 8, 1999 –
Sunday Night Heat: The Dying
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Days of RussoRiffic WWF
Sunday Night Heat
Date: August 8, 1999
Location: Joe Louis Arena, Detroit, Michigan
Attendance: 13,793
Commentators: Michael Cole, Kevin Kelly

Somehow I’ve never touched on Sunday Night Heat. Introduced in 1998, it
was the original second show until Smackdown debuted (a few weeks after
this episode), after which it dropped like a stone in importance. This is
actually a live episode for no apparent reason We’re two weeks from
Summerslam 1999 and Austin is champion. The question is who will he be
facing. Somehow we wound up with about four #1 contenders matches in a
month so it’s hard to say who he’s facing at this point. Let’s get to it.

The opening sequence sounds like metal being hammered. The main color
being orange didn’t do the show much good either.

Intercontinental Title: Val Venis vs. D’Lo Brown

Brown is defending and is European Champion as well. Venis makes sex
jokes about tax cuts. Here’s Jeff Jarrett, the man Brown beat for the
Intercontinental Title, comes out before the match, allowing Venis to get
in a cheap shot. Brown takes over with ease and drops a leg for two as
Jarrett blames Debra for costing him the title. Venis comes back with a
spinebuster for two of his own as the fans aren’t sure who to cheer for.
A Russian legsweep puts D’Lo down but Jeff runs in for the DQ.

Venis and Brown clear the ring.

Here’s Al Snow with his dog Pepper for a chat. Snow wants to know why
Kevin Kelly doesn’t believe Pepper talks to him like Timmy and Lassie,
Dorothy and Toto, George Jetson and Astro or Shaggy and Scooby. However,
tonight he’s here to challenge Boss Man to a Hardcore Title match at
Summerslam. Boss Man says ok and threatens to rape the dog with his
nightstick and deep fry him into a real corndog. Or maybe he’ll just step
on Pepper’s head. DANG this guy has some deep seeded issues.
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Tori vs. Les Lexie Fyfe

Tori was good looking but one of the worst workers all time so we get to
see her in a squash. You might know Fyfe from Shimmer or various other
female promotions. The match is of course sloppy junk until Tori spears
Lexie down and wins with a powerslam.

Ivory, Tori’s opponent at Summerslam, runs in and attacks Tori, writing
SL** on her stomach.

Tag Titles: Acolytes vs. Kane/Road Dogg

This is Ministry vs. others with the Acolytes defending. The Acolytes hit
the ring before Kane is here and the beating is on. Dogg is taken apart
but here’s Kane for the opening bell. Kane cleans house to start but the
numbers catch up to him. Bradshaw gets taken down by a side slam but Kane
goes after Faarooq instead of following up. There’s the top rope
clothesline to take out Bradshaw and here’s Hardcore Holly of all people.

He gets on the apron in Kane’s corner and tags himself in which
apparently counts….and turns on Kane (was he ever on Kane’s
team?)…..before turning on the Acolytes and fighting everyone. The
Acolytes lay out Holly and we cut to Big Show being held back by
Undertaker for some reason. Did I mention this was when Russo was feeling
stressed out and about to leave?

Meat (Shawn Stasiak) says Terri is wearing him out.

Godfather vs. Prince Albert

Albert is Tensai. No match as a fat guy in white (Vic Grimes I believe)
comes in to help Droz and Albert attack Godfather but Val Venis and Chaz
(Mosh of the Headbangers in a boring gimmick) make the save. No match.

Al Snow gives Pepper training in being a hardcore dog but he can’t get
him to dive through a table. Snow goes to get something but leaves Pepper
there. That’s just dumb man.

Smackdown is coming.



COUNTDOWN TO THE MILLENNIUM! 26 hours to go.

Meat is too tired for his match but goes out anyway.

Snow has Pepper back and introduces him to Blue Meanie, who wants to put
the dog on his taco. Al hands the dog off to a woman and destroys Meanie.

Meat vs. Big Boss Man

Boss Man is Hardcore Champion but this is non-title. Terri accidentally
distracts Meat to start and Boss Man takes over. Boss Man hits the
running crotch attack to Meat’s back and follows up with the sliding
uppercut. We hit a quick reverse chinlock before Meat avoids a charge in
the corner. Not that it matters as his hurricanrana is countered into a
powerbomb to give Boss Man the pin.

Rating: D. Do I really need to explain this? Meat is the kind of one note
character that is there to make Russo and Vince chuckle and little more.
The match was junk other than the good powerbomb to end it, but it’s a
squash match with the jobber being the subject of the match. Nothing to
see here.

Rock comes out for commentary on the main event.

Billy Gunn vs. Undertaker

Billy jumps Taker to start but gets launched into the corner and stomped
down. Rock is feasting on Cole and Kelly as Taker gets two off a big
boot. Gunn comes back with a dropkick and a neckbreaker before choking
away. Rock guarantees to beat Billy at Summerslam and demands Cole say
something and “stop kayfabing like an idiot.” Taker comes back with a
running DDT but Rock gets up and pounds on Billy. Taker’s partner Big
Show goes after Rock but it’s a tombstone to end Billy.

Rating: D+. The match was just an excuse to have Rock out there doing his
schtick. Billy was in the middle of a good push at this point but at the
end of the day he was just Billy Gunn and that wasn’t enough. Rock would
get back to the big times soon after this and never looked back.

Rock is chokeslammed to end the show.



Overall Rating: D+. It’s easy to see when Russo is around and when he
isn’t. This show was a mess with all kinds of odd characters and non
wrestling, but a few months later everything was great and the WWF
destroyed everything in sight. It’s amazing what happens when you let the
great wrestlers put on great wrestling shows. This however, isn’t one of
those shows.

Here’s Summerslam if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2013/08/04/summerslam-count-up-1999-an-out-
of-body-experience/

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 2001 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $5 at:

And check out my Amazon author page with wrestling books as
low as $4 at:

NXT  –  August  7,  2013:
Wrestling Is Fun
NXT
Date:  August 7, 2013
Location: Full Sail University, Winter Park, Florida
Commentators: Tom Phillips, Alex Riley

Tonight is a big night on NXT as we have a double main event. Dean
Ambrose is defending his US Title against Adrian Neville and Bo Dallas is
defending the NXT Title against Leo Kruger. Tonight sounds like it’s
going to be focusing on in ring action instead of storytelling which
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should make for a good show. Let’s get to it.

The opening video talks about what we’re getting tonight. There’s also a
dance off between Emma and Summer Rae.

Before the first match we’re told that Tyler Breeze IS IN THE BUILDING!
WOO!

US Title: Adrian Neville vs. Dean Ambrose

Neville is an NXT Tag Team Champion but for the sake of clarity only
Ambrose will be referred to as champion. Dean shoves him into the corner
to start but Neville shoves him right back. Adrian fires off kicks in the
corner but Dean rubs forearms across his face to escape. A headscissors
puts the champion down for a second but he pops up, flips forward across
the ring and comes out of the corner with a cross body for two.

Neville hooks an armbar but Dean smacks him in the face to escape. Adrian
comes back with a quick slam and loads up the Red Arrow but Dean gets
away before it launches. Out to the floor they go and Ambrose
clotheslines him down as we take a break. Back with Dean dropping an
elbow for two and ramming a knee to the ribs. A running dropkick to the
chest gets two for the champion and it’s off to a surfboard hold.

Dean chops away and sends him across the ring in a hard whip. A belly to
belly suplex gets two and we hit the chinlock. Back up and Adrian hits a
hard forearm before avoiding a charge in the corner. A high cross body
gets two and a quick running hurricanrana sends Dean to the outside.
Neville hits a BIG corkscrew dive to take Dean out and there’s the Red
Arrow but Shield runs in for the DQ at 8:20 shown of 10:05.

Rating: C+. Nice match here with Neville getting to look good but not win
the title. It’s a very simple idea that doesn’t change anything
officially but gives Neville a rub which is what stars can do in NXT.



It’s a good sign that Neville can wrestle a full match with more than
just the high spots as the inability to do so has sunk a lot of other
wrestlers.

Post match the Shield beats Neville down but Corey Graves and Xavier
Woods make the save.

Enzo Amore and Colin Cassidy come up to Scott Dawson and Sylvester Lefort
to offer encouragement before Dawson’s match with Mason Ryan. Lefort and
Dawson leave and the same guy who was making faces behind Breeze last
week does a fist pump behind Amore and Cassidy.

Time for the dance contest and you should already know what’s coming
here. It’s exactly what you would expect: Summer does classically trained
dance moves, Emma responds with stuff like the Running Man and the
Chicken Dance and gets YES chants. They keep this one fast paced though
with the music never stopping and several back and forth dances. Summer
says stop the music and is told she got served.

She wants her real music and does the Fandango, instantly winning over
the crowd. Emma says play her music, takes off the t-shirt she was
wearing to reveal her usual attire and does her dance to win the contest.
Apparently this makes Emma #1 contender. Summer attacks her after losing
as you would expect. This ran longer than I would have expected at about
six minutes, but it was much more entertaining than most WWE dance offs.
They kept this moving fast enough that it never got stupid which is where
WWE falls off. Also it doesn’t hurt that Emma and Summer look like they
do as opposed to say, Vickie.

Leo Kruger promo, talking about being laughed at as a kid. Tonight when
he wins the NXT Title, people will be laughing at Bo Dallas instead.

Danny Burch vs. Tyler Breeze



Breeze comes to the ring like he’s walking a runway and with camera shots
straight out of Zoolander. The fans think the entrance was awesome. The
bell rings twice for some reason and Burch comes out swinging. Breeze
ducks most of the shots and hits a quick enziguri. After taking some
pictures of himself it’s the spinwheel kick for the pin at 42 seconds.
Breeze is so over the top that he’s awesome.

Breeze lays on Burch to take another picture.

Bo Dallas finally starts acting like a heel by patronizing Renee Young,
saying Cesaro has a bright future. Also the loss last week is on Sami
Zayn for not being in there as a champion. Dallas claims to be a former
tag team champion and doesn’t remember filling in for an injury. We get a
few bars of Don’t Stop Bo-lieveing and he walks off. THIS is the kind of
character he needs to be, not whatever he’s been doing for a few weeks
now.

Graves/Neville/Woods vs. Shield and Mason Ryan vs. Scott Dawson next
week.

Tyler Breeze has LEFT the building.

NXT Title: Bo Dallas vs. Leo Kruger

Dallas can go up about 85 levels on the heel scale if he records Don’t
Stop Bo-lieving as his entrance music. Kruger goes straight to the floor
to start but suckers Bo into an attack in the corner. The fans are
entirely behind Kruger here as you would expect in a Bo Dallas match. Bo
comes back with some dropkicks and a cross body followed by a northern
lights suplex for two. We hit an armbar on Kruger as the fans chant
boring. Kruger fights him off and sends Bo to the floor for a baseball
slide as we take a break.

Back with Leo whipping Bo hard into the corner for two. A snap suplex



gets the same and Kruger drives in elbows to the head. Dallas breaks up a
superplex attempt and scores with a middle rope clothesline. Fans: “YOU
STILL SUCK!” Some clotheslines put Leo down but a tornado bulldog is only
good for two. A reverse DDT gets two more and Bo pounds on Leo in the
corner, basically turning heel mid match.

Kruger starts Hulking Up and fires off right hands of his own followed by
a spinebuster for no cover. The Slice connects for two and Kruger puts on
the GC3 but Bo FINALLY makes a rope. Kruger pounds away but his top rope
splash hits knees. Dallas wraps his leg around Leo’s head and cranks on
the arm in a kneeling submission hold, drawing the tap out at 8:36 shown
of 11:14.

Rating: B-. It’s a really good sign that Bo is turning heel as the fans
were hating his face push. Turning him into a condescending self obsessed
jerk is a great way to make him a heel, as long as they stick with it
this time. Kruger looked good and has potential as a good guy, but the
voice isn’t going to do him any favors.

Overall Rating: B. This show can be summarized in one word: fun. Nothing
was too serious here, the matches were good, Tyler Breeze is so over the
top that it’s hard to not chuckle at him, the dance off was amusing and
Dallas FINALLY showed signs of being a heel. It’s so nice to be able to
just enjoy a wrestling show that doesn’t make you feel like the world is
forever changed off a single match. This was a very fun show that flew
by, as NXT continues to be awesome.

Results

Adrian Neville b. Dean Ambrose via DQ when Shield interfered

Tyler Breeze b. Danny Burch – Spinwheel Kick

Bo Dallas b. Leo Kruger – Kneeling Elbow Submission

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new



book of Complete 2001 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $5 at:

And check out my Amazon author page with wrestling books as
low as $4 at:

Summerslam  Count-Up  –  2003:
Meet The Old HHH, Same As The
New HHH
Summerslam 2003
Date: August 24, 2003
Location: America West Arena, Phoenix, Arizona
Attendance: 16,113
Commentators: Jim Ross, Tazz, Michael Cole, Jerry Lawler

Another year another Summerslam and yet again the company has changed.
Tonight we have a double main event with a Wrestlemania rematch of Lesnar
vs. Angle II for the Smackdown Title and an Elimination Chamber match for
the Raw Title. 2003 was split down the middle in quality as Raw was
atrocious and Smackdown was some of the best television in company
history. It’s always interesting to see the two shows come together.
Let’s get to it.

The US Marine Corps presents the American flag while Lillian sings the
Star Spangled Banner.

The opening video talks about how there is evil in this world and the
Chamber tonight will prove it.
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Raw Tag Titles: Dudley Boyz vs. La Resistance

The Dudleyz are challenging and the EVIL foreigners are Rene Dupree and
Sylvain Grenier. Bubba of course comes out with an American flag to
hammer in the face status. The whole patriotism thing was a big deal in
this feud as the third member of La Resistance, an American named Rob
Conway, pretended to be a soldier to sneak up on the Dudleyz. It’s a
brawl to start in the aisle with the challengers in full control.

D-Von chokes Dupree with the robe to start before armbarring Grenier
down. A slam and a legdrop gets two on Sylvain and it’s off to Bubba for
the power brawling. He puts Grenier in the Tree of Woe and stands on his
crotch to make the French guy scream. The Dudleys clear the ring but
Grenier gets in a cheap shot to give the champions control on Bubba. A
double shoulder puts Bubba down for two as the USA chant starts up.

Back to Dupree for a bearhug, which isn’t often a move you see on a fat
man like Bubba. Some headbutts break up hold but Bubba walks into a
spinebuster for two. Bubba punches his way over to the hot tag (four
minutes into the match) and D-Von cleans house. A rollup gets two on
Grenier as everything breaks down. D-Von walks into a double spinebuster
for two but it’s What’s Up to Dupree. The 3D lays out Dupree but Grenier
makes save. Now a cameraman lays out D-Von with a camera to the head to
retain the titles. It’s Rob Conway of course.

Rating: D+. That’s a pretty lame choice for an opener. Not only did the
fans not get what they wanted but the match sucked as well. This was a
dark time for the tag team division and there was no reason at all for
there to be two sets of titles at this point. At the end of the day there
wasn’t nearly enough depth and it made for lame matches like this. The
Dudleys would get the belts next month.

Spike tries to run in for the save but Conway lays him out with the
camera. Conway hasn’t been named here but I think the spoiler is ok at
this point.

Coach says La Resistance was clever so Bubba accuses him of being anti-
American and vows to get the belts back.



Eric Bischoff is warming up when Intercontinental Champion Christian
comes up. He wants to know why he isn’t on the show but Bischoff blames
Co-GM Steve Austin. Christian isn’t pleased but offers to be in Eric’s
corner for his match later. Bischoff says he has his own plan and won’t
answer what happens in the bedroom with Linda. Eric says he’ll tell
everyone later.

We recap A-Train vs. Undertaker. A-Train (Tensai) is working for Vince
who is in a semi-war with Taker, setting up tonight’s match. This would
evolve into a bigger war soon enough.

Undertaker vs. A-Train

A-Train comes out with Vince’s mistress Sable and Undertaker has bad
ribs. Feeling out process to start with A-Train grabbing a few headlocks
for early control. Taker hits a quick Russian legsweep for two and he
cranks on the arm to set up Old School. The second attempt works a bit
better and Taker stays on the arm. A big boot misses and Taker falls out
to the floor, reinjuring the ribs.

A-Train starts pounding away on the ribs and sends them into the
barricade for two back in the ring. Taker gets in some shots to the ribs
of his own for a breather but A-Train comes back with an impressive
suplex to take him down. This is the kind of character A-Train was
perfect as: a heavy who could do some impressive moves at times. A-Train
fights out of a sleeper with a belly to back suplex but Taker hits a
quick Snake Eyes to get a breather. A big boot misses the big bald head
and a double clothesline puts each other down.

Taker wins a slugout after A-Train hung in there a lot longer than
expected. Now the big boot sets up the legdrop (BROTHER) for two and
another legdrop to the back of the head with A-Train on the apron has the
bald one staggered. The Last Ride is easily broken up but the referee is
bumped.

A-Train hits the Derailer (chokebomb) but the delayed count only gets
two. Taker accidentally clotheslines the referee down again (the second
match does NOT warrant two ref bumps) and A-Train brings in a chair, only
to have it cracked over his own head for a near fall. A-Train escapes a



tombstone but gets caught in a chokeslam for the pin.

Rating: D. What are you expecting out of this match? This was back when
Taker was pretty bad in the ring due to being completely unmotivated and
bored with the biker character. Thankfully he would be the Dead Man again
by Wrestlemania and would eventually reignite his career around 2007.

Post match Sable tries to seduce Taker for some reason but Stephanie
comes in to go after her, presumably setting up a mixed tag.

Coach polls some fans on who wins the Chamber.

We recap Shane McMahon vs. Eric Bischoff. Shane was feuding with Kane but
Bischoff stopped them from fighting. Austin made Bischoff vs. Shane for
that night but Kane interfered and cost Shane the match (he later tied
Shane to the steps and electrocuted his testicles. It was stupid back
then and it’s even worse now. This is what I had to deal with people).

Later, Bischoff caused JR to nearly be lit on fire, so Austin had to
prevent a lawsuit by making Kane vs. Bischoff but Kane walked away for
some reason, giving Bischoff the win by countout. This was a qualifying
match for a Summerslam match with Kane, making our match tonight. Then
Bischoff went to Linda’s house and pinned her arm behind her back and
kissed her against her will.Think that’s enough to set up this match?

Shane McMahon vs. Eric Bischoff

Before the match, Eric implies that he screwed Linda several times over
that night. This brings out Shane to send Eric into the corner for a
beating. Crossface punches send Bischoff to the floor but Shane
clotheslines him in the back of the head. Back to ringside and Shane
breaks the referee’s count (sidebar: why doesn’t that happen when both
guys are on the floor and one guy slides back in at the last second?)
before kicking away at Shane even more.

Bischoff is sent into the announce table and stomped down, only to have
Coach come in with a chair and turning heel by helping Bischoff. The
referee says ring the bell but Bischoff makes it No DQ and falls count
anywhere. Shane is sent into the steps for two as Coach is playing the



enforcer here. He holds Shane as Bischoff tells the production truck to
turn off JR and King’s microphones so Coach can do commentary.

Bischoff starts firing off kicks as Coach does the eternally annoying JR
impersonation. This keeps going for awhile until Shane gets in a right
hand, only to be dropped by a low blow from Coach. Cue Steve Austin who
can’t fight unless physically provoked. Shane shoves Coach into Austin
which is enough for the beating to begin. Austin and Shane stomp Coach
down in the corner and clear the ring. Austin has the mics turned back on
as Shane grabs Eric’s hand and uses it to slap Austin’s face, meaning
Austin can Stun Bischoff. That’s not good enough or Shane so he puts Eric
on the table for the big elbow for the pin.

Rating: N/A. This was a long segment instead of a match. Also to recap
how stupid things were at this point, we’re supposed to be interested in
Austin/Shane vs. Coach/Bischoff when Austin has equal power to Eric. We
also have Stephanie vs. Sable, because EVERYONE wants to see the McMahons
dominating the show. This is in addition to Evolution dragging Raw down
the drain with the Kevin Nash and Goldberg feuds. See why 2003 is
considered so bad?

Wrestlemania moment. Kind of an odd time for one of these but Shawn
superkicking Bret was an awesome moment.

We see Kevin Nash getting ready. JR: “Nash is a street fighter at heart.”
I haven’t laughed that hard in awhile.

Flair and HHH tell Orton to keep the title on the Game tonight and
nothing more.

US Title: Eddie Guerrero vs. Chris Benoit vs. Tajiri vs. Rhyno

Eddie is defending and this is one fall to a finish. Eddie has ticked off
all three challengers so they all want to take him out. The champion
bails to the floor so everyone else can fight and we quickly get down to
Rhyno vs. Benoit. Chris hooks a quick Crossface, drawing Eddie in for the
save. Tajiri is back in as well but Eddie breaks up a cover. Everyone is
in now and all three challengers go after Eddie at the same time.



Rhyno hits a running shoulder to Eddie’s ribs in the corner and
powerslams him down for two but Benoit comes back with a German suplex. A
belly to back gets two on Tajiri but Eddie makes another save. Benoit is
suplexed to the floor and Eddie is left alone with Tajiri, only to have
the challenger monkey flip Eddie down for two. Rhyno comes back in and
sends Tajiri to the floor but Benoit wants to beat up Eddie himself,
triggering a brawl between challengers.

Rhyno gets control again and superplexes Eddie down for two but Tajiri
kicks him in the back of the head. Tajiri snaps off the handspring elbow
for two on Chris but Rhyno sends Tajiri to the floor, only to have Eddie
headscissor him out to the floor. Eddie hurricanranas Benoit out of the
corner for two and it’s Tajiri in again for some hard kicks. Eddie hooks
the Lasso From El Paso (Liontamer crossed with the Texas Cloverleaf) on
Tajiri but Benoit stops Rhyno from making the save with the Crossface.

Tajiri makes the ropes so Eddie turns around to dropkick Benoit in the
head for the save. Benoit grabs the Crossface on Guerrero but Rhyno and
Tajiri make the double save. Rhyno hits a spinebuster for two on Tajiri
but Benoit knocks Rhyno to the floor. Chris rolls some Germans on Tajiri
but Tajiri reverses into one of his own for two on Benoit.

Tajiri catches a charging Benoit in the Tarantula and the distraction
lets Eddie get the US Title to shield himself from Rhyno’s Gore. Tajiri
breaks up the Frog Splash but gets caught in the Tree of Woe. Benoit Swan
Dives Rhyno but Tajiri makes a last second save. Tajiri and Benoit fall
to the floor and Eddie frog splashes Rhyno to retain.

Rating: B+. This was non-stop action for about eleven minutes and
incredibly entertaining as a result. It’s a great example of how
wrestling and action can be so much more interesting than whatever drama
the McMahons have going on at the moment. Watching these four make save
after save is WAY more fun than hearing about Bischoff forcing himself on
Linda or Stephanie being FURIOUS with Sable over whatever affair her dad
is having this month.

We recap Brock Lesnar destroying Zack Gowen on Smackdown (good for him).
Lesnar had him COVERED in blood and rubbed the blood on his own chest.



Gowen had his leg broken in two places so he couldn’t face Matt Hardy
tonight. Matt declared himself the winner on Heat like a good heel would.

We recap Angle vs. Lesnar. Angle lost to Brock in the main event of
Wrestlemania, leading to Vengeance where Angle pinned Lesnar in a three
way to get the title back. The two of them became best friends and
friendly rivals, leading to Brock wanting a rematch. Vince said no, but
if Lesnar can beat Vince in a cage with Angle as referee, he can have the
shot. Before the match, someone attacked Brock and laid him out with a
concussion. Brock popped up and turned on Angle, revealing that he’s
working for Vince as the new heavy and getting the title shot for
tonight. Vince called this the REAL Brock Lesnar.

Smackdown World Title: Brock Lesnar vs. Kurt Angle

Angle is defending of course. Brock shoves him in the corner to show off
the power so Angle starts getting lower. They hit the technical stuff on
the mat but Brock escapes into a standoff. Brock quickly takes him down
with a headscissors but it’s Angle escaping to another stalemate. Lesnar
shoves him around with the power so Angle leverages him into the corner
and says bring it on. Some quick armdrags send Brock out to the floor and
various things are destroyed in frustration.

Lesnar picks up the belt and tries to walk out with it but Kurt pounds
him down in the aisle to start the brawling. Back in and Angle snaps off
the first overhead belly to belly for two before stomping him down in the
corner. Brock comes right back with a gorilla press and throws Angle out
to the floor. Angle is sent into the steps as this is far different from
the Wrestlemania match. Back in and Brock hits a release belly to belly
without leaving his feet.

Angle slips out of another gorilla press and gets two off an O’Connor
Roll, only to walk into a tilt-a-whirl backbreaker for two. We hit the
rear naked choke on Angle which is turned into a bodyscissors. Angle
fights up but runs into a knee to the ribs to put him right back down.
Kurt is pounded into the corner but grabs a rollup for two, only to be
clotheslined back down. The story of this match isn’t working as well as
their first fight. This is much more of a traditional wrestling match



with good vs. evil and that’s not what these two are best at.

Lesnar comes right back with something like a Muscle Buster for two,
followed up by shoulders to the ribs in the corner. Brock sends him into
the corner to stay on the ribs and back before firing off more shoulders
in the corner. Angle finally moves to avoid a charge, sending Brock
shoulder first into the post. A dropkick takes Brock’s knee out and Angle
rolls some Germans for a close two. Brock comes back with an overhead
belly to belly of his own but Angle pops up and tries the Slam, only to
be countered into a spinebuster for a close two. The fans are into this
match.

Angle counters an F5 into a DDT and both guys are down. A delayed cover
gets two for the champion and there go the straps. The Angle Slam
connects but Brock is up at two as per tradition. In one of my favorite
moments, Angle puts the straps up so he can take them back down, firing
himself up even more. There’s the ankle lock but Brock makes a rope.
Angle pulls him back so the rope doesn’t count in a questionable call, so
Lesnar rolls out, bumping the referee in the process.

Lesnar sends him into the corner and Angle tries a sunset flip but stops
before going down, wrapping his legs around Brock’s neck in a choke
before putting on another ankle lock. Lesnar eventually taps but there’s
no referee so here’s Vince with a chair to Angle’s back to break the
hold. Brock gets to his one good foot and hits a pretty awesome one
legged F5 for a delayed two. Vince demands another F5 but Angle counters
into the ankle lock. Brock grabs the rope but again Angle pulls him to
the middle for no break. Brock grabs all four bottom ropes but the
referee doesn’t break it, forcing Brock to tap out.

Rating: B. It’s a good match but the ending never worked for me. At the
end of the day, if you touch the ropes the hold is supposed to be broken.
That’s wrestling 101, but for some reason it doesn’t count at the end of
this match. The match was good but it was overbooked when you have these
two being able to own whatever ring they’re in. The Vince stuff was
annoying but that’s what you have to expect in WWE.

Post match Vince tries to jump Angle again but gets Angle Slammed through



a chair for his efforts. And on Vince’s birthday too.

Goldberg is listening to an iPod to get ready. That’s such a wrong image.

Some Arizona Diamondbacks are here.

We recap Kane vs. RVD. They had been friends and tag champions but Kane
lost a match to HHH, forcing him to unmask. This unleashed Kane’s inner

demons for the 10th time or so, turning him into a psycho who lit JR on
fire. Kane swore everyone was laughing at him even though RVD told him
everything was fine. Kane beat up RVD in a match and tombstoned Linda
McMahon on a stage to start his feud with Shane, leading to a rematch
with Rob here tonight.

Kane vs. Rob Van Dam

Fink says this is No Holds Barred. So does that make Kane Zeus? JR calls
Kane an inbred mongrel dog, which isn’t that high up on his list of
sayings. Van Dam fires off right hands to start but Kane takes him to the
floor with a few uppercuts. Kane charges into a boot and gets kicked in
the face to put the monster down. Kane easily slugs him down and pulls
out a ladder. Van Dam manages to smash the end of it to drive the ladder
into Kane’s face, only to have Rolling Thunder caught by the throat.

RVD kicks out of the chokeslam but gets knocked out to the floor as the
brawl continues. Kane sends him into the steps and is in full on monster
mode. Back in and Van Dam scores with a kick and some shoulders to the
ribs for two. Rob goes up top but gets shoved down onto the barricade to
give Kane control again. A ladder to the face gets two back in the ring
and a big clothesline puts Van Dam down again.

We hit the slow motion part of the match as Kane pounds on Van Dam very
slowly to stop the crowd from being interested. Van Dam is backdropped to
the floor but Kane badly botches the top rope clothesline, nearly falling
on his head and dying. Kane avoids another ladder shot and DDTs Van Dam
on he floor, only to have Rob catch a charging Kane in a drop toehold to
send him face first into the steps. Kane is kicked into the crowd and
crotched as he tries to come back to ringside.



Van Dam’s spin kick off the apron puts Kane down again as this match just
keeps going. Back in and Rolling Thunder onto the chair crushes Kane but
Rob can’t follow up. Kane sits up but gets caught by a Van Daminator. Rob
loads up the Van Terminator but Kane rolls away at the last second. They
head to the floor and Kane tombstones Rob onto the steps, killing him
dead for the pin.

Rating: C-. This was an ok brawl but it went on WAY too long. At the end
of the day this was just a rest stop on the way to Kane vs. Shane next
month which was probably the more interesting feud anyway. The match was
Van Dam trying his best but not being able to keep Kane down. It
certainly wasn’t a squash but it wasn’t many steps above one.

Eric is annoyed that Terri is asking him questions. Linda comes in and
slaps Bischoff in the face.

HHH looks at the world title.

The Chamber is lowered.

We recap the world title match. There isn’t much to this other than HHH
is injured and can’t fight Goldberg one on one so we get an Elimination
Chamber instead. Goldberg is in for obvious reasons, Jericho and Nash
have been feuding lately, Orton is there to give HHH a hand and Shawn is
there for past issues with HHH. This gets the music video treatment, set
to St. Anger by Metallica.

Raw World Title: HHH vs. Kevin Nash vs. Goldberg vs. Chris Jericho vs.
Shawn Michaels vs. Randy Orton

After about 12 minutes of entrances we start with Shawn vs. Jericho, who
will go for three minutes. After that time is up, a pod will open to
release another wrestler. Three more minutes and another pod opens. This
repeats until everyone is in and it’s last man standing wins.
Eliminations can occur at any time and have to take place in the ring,
not on the cage floor outside the ring next to the pods. They trade
hammerlocks to start until Jericho rolls through a cross body for two.

They trade chain wrestling moves into a pinfall reversal sequence as the



fans chant for Goldberg. Back up and Shawn slaps him in the face before
backdropping him down. Jericho’s Walls attempt is countered into a small
package for two but Jericho comes back with a bulldog to take Shawn down.
JR screws up the world title continuity by saying the title has only
changed hands once in Phoenix, but that’s the other world title. Not that
it matters to WWE but they make such a big deal about the continuity that
it’s worth pointing out.

Anyway Orton is #3 and gets two off a high cross to Shawn. Michaels is
clotheslined to the cage floor but he comes back in to pound away on
Jericho. Randy dropkicks him down and stomps Jericho down against the
ropes but can’t RKO Shawn. Instead Orton is sent to the cage floor by a
combined effort, only to have Jericho put Shawn in the Walls. Kevin Nash
is in at #4 to make the save and go after Jericho as Shawn and Orton
brawl in the ring. Jericho’s face is rubbed against the cage to give us
our first blood.

Nash (with short blonde hair here for a movie) cleans house but walks
into a superkick into a rollup for the pin by Jericho. Nash was in there
about two minutes or so. HHH is #5 but Shawn superkicks him before he can
get out of the pod to make sure the injured champion doesn’t have to do
much. Nash lays out Jericho, Orton and Shawn with Jackknives, leaving
everyone down for a massive dead spot. Shawn is busted as well.

They finally get back up to slug it out as JR talks about Oklahoma for no
apparent reason. Here’s Goldberg at #6 to FINALLY wake the crowd up a
bit. He cleans house and clotheslines Jericho and Shawn down before
spearing Orton down for the pin, leaving us with four. Jericho hits a
quick missile dropkick for two on Goldberg but he launches Chris into the
cage to put him back down.

Goldberg sends Shawn into the corner before spearing Jericho through the
glass pod. Goldberg is dazed though, allowing Shawn to drop the elbow to
set up Sweet Chin Music. This is Goldberg though so the kick is blocked
by a spear and the Jackhammer gets us down to three. A quick spear and
Jackhammer to Jericho leaves us with HHH vs. Goldberg. HHH is still in
the pod as he’s been in the match for about six minutes now and literally
hasn’t done anything.



Flair shoves the pod door closed to save HHH so Goldberg kicks the pod
door in so we can actually have a match. Goldberg pounds away in the pod
before sending HHH face first into the cage. The champion is busted open
but he FINALLY gets in a kick to the leg and sends Goldberg into the
cage. Goldberg comes right back with a clothesline and they head into the
ring. The spear is loaded up but hits the sledgehammer that Flair slid
in, keeping the title on HHH.

Rating: C-. This didn’t work very well and the ending sums up everything
wrong with Raw in 2003. The fans were primed for a Goldberg title win,
HHH was injured and had no business being in the match anyway, Goldberg
dominated the match, HHH literally hit two offensive moves in ten minutes
of match time, but HHH uses the sledgehammer to retain the title. Yeah
Goldberg got the title a month later, but THIS is the match people
remember because THIS is the big show. HHH wins at the big show, the
monster wins the next month at the B show. Does this sound familiar to
fans in 2013?

As for the rest of the match, there’s nothing going on here. It’s less
than twenty minutes long from bell to bell and the three minute intervals
really hold this down. No one had time to do anything, making it more
like the 1995 Rumble than anything else. It’s just not very good and the
ending sucked whatever life it had out of the match. Again, 2003 Raw just
wasn’t that good and this match sums up why.

Post match HHH and Evolution gets to destroy Goldberg again with the
hammer to really pound in who is the star. Goldberg is handcuffed to the
cage so HHH can shove the belt in his face and remind him who the
champion is to end the show.

Overall Rating: C. There’s some good stuff on here but the HHH factor
drags it down again. I’ve said this a lot tonight but 2003 just wasn’t a
good year overall. It’s a bunch of matches and feuds that people don’t
want to see but we have the same McMahon nonsense over and over again
because WWE is their playground and they can do whatever they like. Over
on Raw HHH gets to keep the title FOREVER despite being hurt and having
beasts like Benoit and Guerrero waiting in the wings to be the next guys.
Did they pan out in the end? No, but at this point no one knew that was



the case and HHH got the title as a result.

Ratings Comparison

La Resistance vs. Dudley Boyz

Original: C

Redo: D+

A-Train vs. Undertaker

Original: D

Redo: D

Eric Bischoff vs. Shane McMahon

Original: D

Redo: N/A

Tajiri vs. Rhyno vs. Eddie Guerrero vs. Chris Benoit

Original: B-

Redo: B+

Brock Lesnar vs. Kurt Angle

Original: A-

Redo: B

Rob Van Dam vs. Kane

Original: C-

Redo: C-

Goldberg vs. HHH vs. Kevin Nash vs. Shawn Michaels vs. Chris Jericho vs.
Randy Orton

Original: D



Redo: C-

Overall Rating

Original: D+

Redo: C

So I liked almost all of the matches more or the same the first time, but
the overall rating is much higher this time. Not surprising.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/08/06/history-of-summerslam-count-up-2
003-brock-vs-angle-ii/

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 2001 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $5 at:

And check out my Amazon author page with wrestling books as
low as $4 at:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/08/06/history-of-summerslam-count-up-2003-brock-vs-angle-ii/
http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/08/06/history-of-summerslam-count-up-2003-brock-vs-angle-ii/

